
MINUTES 
SELECTMEN’S MEETING 

AND 
PUBLIC HEARING TO DISCUSS SPECIAL TOWN MEETING 

AND 
PUBLIC HEARING REGARDING TOWN ORDINANCES 

OCTOBER 6, 2014 
 

The Board of Selectmen met for their weekly meeting at 6:30 p. m. at the Campton 
Municipal Building.  Present were Selectmen Charles Wheeler, Charles Cheney, Sharon 
Davis, Karl Kelly and Peter Laufenberg. The Board signed the manifest and reviewed the 
bills.  They signed 3 Building Permits, and Chair Wheeler signed 1 Certificate of Title 
and 3 copies of Project Close Out documentation for the Blair Bridge.  
 
A copy of the list of members of the public who attended this meeting are attached. 
  
At 6:45 p.m. Chair Wheeler called the Selectmen’s Meeting to order and called on 
Hannah Joyce, Town Clerk/Tax Collector.  Mrs. Joyce presented the members of the 
Board a list of properties in jeopardy for deeding.  She asked that the Board review and 
she informed them that she will return on October 20th to the Selectmen’s scheduled 
meeting to discuss.  Mrs. Joyce asked that she have an extra 30 minutes of their time on 
that date to discuss this list and tax agreements.  Selectman Davis thanked Mrs. Joyce for 
the list as she acknowledged it does help to have the information ahead of time. 
 
Mrs. Joyce also brought to the meeting this evening the Warrant for the general election 
for the Board to sign.  The Warrant was executed by the Board.      
 
Chair Wheeler continued the meeting with Minutes of the previous meeting as there was 
still time before the scheduled Public Hearing.  Chair Wheeler called for a Motion to 
approve the Minutes.  After a revision by Selectman Davis and by Selectman Cheney, a 
Motion was made by Selectman Davis to approve the revised Minutes of September 29, 
2014.  The Motion was seconded by Selectman Kelly and the revised Minutes were 
unanimously approved. 
 
There being still some time before the scheduled Public Hearing, Chair Wheeler called on 
Ann Marie to review correspondence.  Ann Marie indicated that Attorney Spector-
Morgan definitely agreed that the Class VI Roads should be posted as such.  Ann Marie 
indicated that Butch Bain, Road Agent will be viewing the roads to create a list for Class 
VI Road signs. 
 
Bridge House in Plymouth sent a thank you letter for the Town’s contribution of 
$2,000.00.  Ann Marie informed the Board that Bridge House now also accommodates 
Veterans to stay at the facility.  
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State of NH Department of Resources and Economic Development sent an appointment 
to Daniel Defosses as Forest Fire Warden with a copy to the Board of Selectmen.  Also, a 
list of the Warden Deputies was enclosed. 
 
Ann Marie indicated that she had a conversation with Mrs. Dack.  Mrs. Dack informed 
her that she spoke with Virginia Erickson (regarding the issue of Stickney Road which 
was discussed at the previous meeting).  Mrs. Dack offered to sell back the lot to the 
Stickneys for the price they paid for it which was $40,000.00.   Ms. Erickson’s response 
was that it will not cost  that much to fix the road and that they did not have to bring the 
road up to Town Specifications, contrary to what was presented to the Stickney family by 
the Board at the Selectmen’s Meeting on 9/29/14.   
 
At 7:00 p.m. Chair Wheeler opened the first Public Hearing pertaining to discussing a 
Special Town Meeting to be held on October 14, 2014 to correct a procedural defect for 
the warrant article passed at the March Town Meeting. It was explained by Selectman 
Davis that the articles were procedurally defective due to the fact that the Town failed to 
publish a notice of the March 1, 2014 session of the Board of Supervisors of the 
Checklist at least 7 days in advance of such session, as required by law.  One article to be 
voted on at the Special Town Meeting covers any articles that required a 2/3 majority 
vote and the other article will cover the remainder of the Town Meeting votes.  Selectman 
Davis read the two articles this evening, (see attachment to review articles).  Selectman 
Davis explained that the sole reason for the Special Town Meeting is to allow the Town 
to be able to borrow the money for the betterment for Beebe River Road and to be able to 
get Beebe River Road paved before winter.  The procedural defect was discovered when 
the Town Attorney was required to certify that all procedures were done in the time 
frame required by law pertaining to the Bond for the Beebe River Road betterment.  The 
Notice of the Supervisors of the Checklist, as previously stated, was not published in the 
proper time frame so the Town Attorney was unable to sign the certification.  The passing 
of Article 1, which requires a two-third vote and Article 2 by a majority vote will allow 
the Town to go forward with the Beebe River Road betterment.  Otherwise, the Town 
will not get the money to go forward with the road before winter.   
 
Some questions raised by the public were:  Were the previous Supervisors of the 
Checklist approached by this issue?  Ann Marie confirmed they were.  Ann Marie also 
acknowledged that the present Supervisors of the Checklist are doing a great job at 
“crossing all the T’s and dotting all the I’s and she is grateful and thanked them for their 
hard work.          
 
Another question presented was if the two articles to be voted on will not rescind the 
original votes at Town Meeting in March, why does the Town have to be vote on this at a 
Special Town Meeting?  This question was answered above, i.e. the two-thirds vote and 
majority votes (discussed above) will allow the Town to borrow the money to go forward 
with the betterment for Beebe River Road. 
 
Another question was asked as to why it has taken so long to discover this procedural 
defect.  Again, this issue arose because of the betterment for the road.  Ann Marie 
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confirmed that the question as to publication time had never arose previously until the 
Bond documentations needed certification.   
 
There being no further discussion, Chair Wheeler adjourned the first Public Hearing at 
7:10 p.m. 
 
At 7:10 p.m. Chair Wheeler opened the second Public Hearing regarding Town 
Ordinances in reference to Motor Vehicle Limitations on Blair and Bump Covered 
Bridges, a Traffic and Parking Ordinance, Pawnbrokers and Second-Hand Dealers 
Ordinance and Reduced Speeds on Certain Roads.  All Ordinances were distributed to the 
Board and the audience. (Ordinances are attached for reference).  Chair Wheeler called 
on Police Chief Warn who proceeded to present the Amended Ordinance Establishing 
Motor Vehicle Limitations on Blair Covered Bridge and Bump Covered Bridge.  The 
Ordinance pertains to one motor vehicle at a time may pass on the bridge, obeying posted 
speed limit, posted height limit and a violation fine of $250.00 for first offense and a 
$500.00 fine for any subsequent offense.  
 
There was discussion from the audience pertaining to witnessing, on many occasions, 
more than one vehicle on the bridge at a time.  Chief Warn confirmed that just this week 
two summonses were issued pertaining to this issue.  Also a discussion pursued regarding 
the fact that too much signage is present at the bridge and Chief Warn presented a 
consolidated sign, for the Board to review to eliminate the confusion and issues.  
 
A Motion was made to adopt the Amended Ordinance Establishing Motor Vehicle 
Limitations on Blair Covered Bridge and Bump Covered Bridge.  The Motion was 
seconded and with a roll call vote:  Selectman Davis – aye, Selectman Wheeler – aye, 
Selectman Cheney – aye, Selectman Kelly – aye, and Selectman Laufenberg – aye, the 
Amended Ordinance was unanimously adopted. 
 
The next Ordinance presented was, Amended Ordinance Establishing the Campton 
Traffic and Parking Ordinance.  Chief Warn explained that this Ordinance was passed by 
the Board in 2001 and now what is being added is Gearty Way.  Mason Road at Quimby 
Road was switched back to Mason Road at Cook Hill Road.  It was brought to the 
attention by a member of the public that Depot Street has no stop signs.  Chief Warn 
stated that this will have to be brought to the attention of the Road Agent.  Ann Marie 
confirmed that she will discuss this with Butch Bain, Road Agent.  Perch Pond Road was 
also discussed regarding stop signs and yield signs that Chief Warn acknowledged 
needed to be addressed to the Road Agent.       
 
A Motion was then made to adopt the Amended Ordinance Establishing the Campton 
Traffic and Parking.  The Motion was seconded and with a roll call vote: Selectman 
Wheeler – aye, Selectman Davis – aye, Selectman Cheney – aye, Selectman Kelly – aye, 
and Selectman Laufenberg – aye, the Amended Ordinance was unanimously adopted.  
 
The next Ordinance presented was an Amended Ordinance Establishing Reduced Speed 
Limits on Certain Roads.    Chief Warn explained that the letters “l” through “t” (see 
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attached copy of Ordinance) are the roads that have been added to the Ordinance.  Chief 
Warn explained that the additional roads added were at the suggestion of citizens, radar 
trailer information and accidents.  The additional roads are dirt roads that were unmarked 
and with no posting of speed the limit on the dirt roads, the present speed limit is 35 
m/p/h.  After discussion with the public this evening, the following roads were added to 
the Ordinance to reduce the limit to 25 m/p/h:  Beaver Brook Road, Lower Loop, 
Hemlock Road, Vintinner Road to the turn around, and Bog Road beginning at Beaver 
Brook Road to Rumney Town line.  
 
A Motion was made by Selectman Davis to adopt the Amended Ordinance Establishing 
Reduced Speed Limits on Certain Roads.  The Motion was seconded by Selectman Kelly 
and with a roll call vote:  Selectman Wheeler – aye, Selectman Davis – aye, Selectman 
Cheney – aye, Selectman Kelly – aye, and Selectman Laufenberg – aye, the Amended 
Ordinance was unanimously adopted. 
 
The last Ordinance is relative to Pawnbrokers and Secondhand Dealers.  Chief Warn 
stated that this is a new Ordinance submitted as is.  Chief Warn explained that this 
Ordinance will allow the Police Department to investigate burglaries that they were 
unable to track without the Ordinance in place and will resolve the possibility of items 
being sold quickly.  The Ordinance requires shops to get licensed by the State and by the 
Town of Campton, if the Board of Selectmen so require, and institutes violation fines.  
Chief Warn confirmed that it will be the Police Department who will be responsible for 
checking licensing issues.  The audience presented questions as to certain dealers and 
whether or not the Ordinance would pertain to these particular dealers.  Some examples 
were animal sales, consignment shops and internet.  An inquiry was made as to whether 
or not there was any knowledge that this Ordinance might put some small businesses out 
of business.  The Board acknowledged that they had no inkling of this, and the Board was 
unanimously in agreement with this Ordinance.   
 
A Motion was made by Selectman Davis to adopt the Pawnbrokers and Secondhand 
Dealers Ordinance.  The Motion was seconded by Selectman Laufenberg, and with a roll 
call vote:  Selectman Wheeler – aye, Selectman Davis – aye, Selectman Cheney – aye,  
Selectman Kelly – aye, and Selectman Laufenberg – aye, the Ordinance was unanimously 
adopted.   
 
An inquiry was made as to when the Ordinances will take effect.  It was confirmed that 
the Board will sign after revisions are made, and then after the Town Clerk signs the 
Ordinances, they will then be in effect.    
        
There being no further discussion, Chair Wheeler adjourned the Public Hearing at 7:45 
p.m. 
 
At 7:45 p.m. Chair Wheeler then opened the previously adjourned Selectmen’s Meeting 
and continued with Other Business – Selectmen’s Input.  Chair Wheeler called on Frank 
Cocchiarella who explained that he was here this evening on behalf of the Pemigewasset 
Valley Chamber of Commerce and Visitors’ Center (the Chamber).  Mr. Cocchiarella 
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wanted to announce upcoming events of the Chamber announcing the Annual Chamber 
Dinner scheduled for 10/24/14 at Indian Head Resort, Lincoln, NH, from 6:00 p.m. to 
9:00 p.m.  There will be a hosted event to meet and greet the candidates for the upcoming 
election and Mr. Cocchiarella invited Jim Aguiar, NH State Representative, to participate 
in the event. 
 
Mr. Cocchiarella also stated that he would like to discuss with the Board the possibility of 
the Chamber joining with the Plymouth Chamber of Commerce and he would like to get 
the Board’s thoughts on this issue.     
 
Wayne Charron, present at this meeting, expressed that he realizes the value of the 
Chamber and that it would be horrible to lose the Chamber.  However, he expressed that 
the Chamber does not seem as valuable as it once was because the focus seems to be 
more on funding the Chamber rather than focusing on supporting businesses.  Mr. 
Charron also expressed that if the Chamber joins with the Plymouth Chamber of 
Commerce the promoting of the Campton area will be jeopardized. 
 
Mr. Cocchiarella expressed that the Chamber is now in the black, but it is hard to keep 
personnel as they have had to cut back.  He informed the Board that the Executive 
Director is leaving.  He stated it takes $80,000.00 at present, to run the Chamber. 
 
Selectman Davis expressed, from a business point of view, the Chamber can be owned by 
anyone whether Plymouth runs it or whoever runs it, businesses in the area will still be 
represented.  The possibility of joining with the Plymouth Chamber might be a good 
option to funding issues. 
 
Another question presented by the public was, is the building owned out right?  
Selectman Davis confirmed the building is owned by the Chamber. Mr. Cocchiarella did 
express that there are opportunities for grants.  He also expressed that unfortunately 
Waterville Valley does not want to be a part of the Chamber. He felt both the Chamber 
and Waterville Valley would benefit with their participation.   
 
Mr. Cocchiarella expressed the hope to schedule a forum and encouraged the Board of 
Selectmen to participate. The Board thanked Mr. Cocchiarella for coming and asked him 
to keep them updated. 
 
Chair Wheeler called on Selectman Davis who suggested that Ann Marie contact the 
Record Enterprise regarding “getting the word out” pertaining to the Articles that were 
adopted this evening. 
 
Chair Wheeler called on Selectman Kelly who inquired if the Board would be interested 
in getting a price quote for a motion light for the Blair Bridge while they are making 
lighting changes.  The Board concurred.  Selectman Kelly agreed to follow-up on this 
matter. 
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Selectman Cheney informed the Board that Butch Bain, Road Agent called him stating 
that he was approached by Dean Yeaton to possibly buy the old Highway Department 
truck for $1,800.00.  Selectman Cheney expressed that with the costs involved in taking 
the truck to auction (as previously agreed by the Board), it might be more cost effective 
to sell the truck to Mr. Yeaton.  The Board agreed.    
 
There being no further business, Chair Wheeler declared the Selectmen’s Meeting 
adjourned at 8:15 p.m.  
      
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
Eleanor M. Dewey, 
Office Assistant to Ann Marie Foote, Town Administrator             
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